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Abstract:   This study identifies predictors of leader performance for 
male and female officer cadets over a four year period.  For female 
cadets, personality hardiness, transformational leadership style, self-
assurance and agreeableness predict leader performance. For men, hardiness 
and transformational leadership are also important, but additional 
predictors include Extraversion, Traditional Values, and Social Judgement 
skills.  These findings can be applied to strengthen leader development 
programs for women and men.

Introduction:  Selecting and developing good future leaders are important 
tasks for organizations.  The present study examines a single large class 
(N=1143) of  United States Military Academy cadets over time, testing the 
power of several cognitive and personality variables to predict leadership 
performance over a four-year period.  Considering the growing importance 
of women in the military, and the possibility of gender differences in 
factors influencing leader development, female and male cadets are 
examined separately in this study.   In the 25 years since women have been 
admitted to the United States Military Academy at West Point, the 
percentage of women in each entering class has grown to what is today 
nearly 20%.  This reflects a societal trend toward increased participation 
of women in the work force, and a movement in the Army officer corps 
toward more female officers in a wider range of jobs.  Besides providing a 
broad liberal arts education, the military academy strives to develop 
young people into highly effective leaders.   An important question thus 
concerns what psychological factors might contribute to effective leader 
development and performance generally, and whether these factors might 
differ in importance for female versus male cadets.  Regardless of gender, 
future military officers must be highly resilient, resourceful, and quick 
to adjust in rapidly changing situations.  Given this, it makes sense to 
pay more attention to personality variables as well as cognitive abilities 
that might influence leader performance.  If personality characteristics 
can be identified that confer adaptational advantages for military 
leaders, this knowledge could be very useful in building more effective 
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training programs.  

Method:   A single class of  U.S. Military Academy - West Point students 
(N=1143)  was studied over time, from arrival in spring of 1994 until 
graduation four years later.  While there was some attrition, the original 
study group was 13% female and 87% male.  Extensive measures were 
collected on this cohort, including personal background, cognitive 
abilities and problem solving skills, personality, values, and leadership 
style.  Personality measures included hardiness, the Big-5 dimensions 
(Extraversion, Anxiety, Openness, Agreeableness, and Conscientiousness), 
and an Army Research Institute personality measure (Assessment of 
Background Life Experiences - ABLE). Cognitive measures included College 
Entrance exam scores, logical reasoning, problem solving, a figure 
rotation test, and a measure of social judgement ability. 
Transformational leadership style was assessed with subordinate ratings on 
the Multifactor Leadership Questionnaire.  Except for hardiness and 
transformational leadership, all predictor variables were collected during 
the freshman year, 1994.  Leader performance was assessed for each of the 
four years using weighted, averaged supervisor ratings.  Multiple 
regression analyses were performed, predicting leader performance ratings 
within each class year and gender, as well as for overall leader 
performance over all four years.

Results/Discussion:  Meaningful differences in factors predicting leader 
performance were observed over time, freshman through senior year, as well 
as by gender.   For female cadets (Table 1),  total leader performance 
over all four years was best predicted by personality hardiness, 
transformational leadership style, and agreeableness (trend, p<.09) 
(Multiple R = .32; F (3, 149) = 5.68, p < .001).  For males (Table 2), 
hardiness and transformational leadership style also predicted total 
leader performance score, but agreeableness does not enter the model 
(Multiple R = .24; F (7, 982) = 8.52, p < .0001).  For men only, total 
leader performance is also predicted by Extraversion, College Entrance 
Exam scores, Social Judgement, (-)Emotional Stability, and Traditional 
Values.  The pattern of results within gender and across classes suggests 
that leader performance for men is more related to an outgoing style, 
traditional values and good social judgement, as well as general cognitive 
and problem solving abilities.  Also for men, extraversion and self-
presentation appear to be especially important in the freshman year.   For 
women, while general intellectual abilities and social judgement are still 
important, more specific problem solving skills appear unimportant to 
leader performance / success.  Of greater importance for women cadets, 
besides hardiness, is self-assurance and achievement orientation.   For 
female seniors, hardiness is the sole significant predictor variable of 
leader performance.   

Table 1: 
Multiple regression showing predictors of leader performance grades over 
four years, N=152 Female cadets*

Predictor variable                  beta              T                 p<  

Hardiness .22 2.8 .01
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Transformational 
        Leadership .19 2.4 .02

Agreeableness                 .13               1.7               .09  
 
Backward elimination, mean substitution, Model: F (3, 149) = 5.68, p < .
001, Multiple R=.32, R2= .10

Table 2: 
Multiple regression showing predictors of leader performance grades over 
four years, N= 989 Male cadets*

Predictor variable                  beta              T                 p<  

Hardiness .13 4.2 .001
Transformational 

       Leadership .11 3.5 .001
Extraversion .10 2.9 .01
College Entrance Scores .08 2.6 .01
Traditional Values .08 2.5 .01
Emtional Stability             -.07              -2.0 .05
Social Judgement              .06               1.9               .05  

 
Backward elimination, mean substitution, Model: F (7, 982) = 8.52, p < .
001, Multiple R=.24, R2= .06

Conclusion:  These results show both commonalities and differences in 
factors influencing leader development and performance for men and women. 
While hardiness and transformational leadership style are important for 
both, cognitive abilities, social judgement skills, and outgoingness are 
more important for male leader performance.  For women, self-assurance, a 
strong achievement orientation together with agreeableness, and 
personality hardiness are relatively more important; specific problem-
solving skills seem less important to leader performance.   This study 
carries substantial practical implications for future leader training and 
development.  While a standardized leader development program that does 
not distinguish between the sexes is desirable in many ways, the present 
findings could be applied to strengthen and support those characteristics 
and experiences that are most clearly related to leader success, 
especially for women.
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